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Although psychotic disorders, which include schizophrenic disorders, paranoid 
disorders, affective disorders, and major depressive disorders, tend to be more 
serious than personality disorders, this is not always the case from a vocational 
standpoint. Once symptoms have gone into remission after an acute phase, 
successful gainful employment is often possible. 
 
Gross impairment in reality testing is the major criterion for psychotic disorders, 
according to the DSM-III. It is important to note that the psychotic classification 
does not apply to minor distortions of reality but rather to gross distortions. In 
keeping with this definition, psychotic behavior often involves the presence of 
either delusions (false beliefs) or hallucinations (false perceptions) and the 
individual is usually unaware that such distortions are occurring. The subclasses 
of psychotic disorders include the schizophrenias, paranoid disorders, and some 
of the affective disorders. 
 
Schizophrenic Disorders 
 
Schizophrenic disorders can be divided into five subtypes: disorganized, 
catatonic, paranoid, undifferentiated, and residual. Specific behaviors involved in 
schizophrenic disorders may include bizarre delusions, hallucinations, and 
incoherence, typically accompanied by general behavioral disorganization during 
the active phase of the disorder. 
 
It is quite evident that those with schizophrenic disorders will often be unable to 
engage in gainful employment during the acute phase of the disorder. Once the 
acute phase has passed, however, it is not uncommon for a schizophrenic to 
return to the pre-morbid state, at times without residual symptoms. In such cases 
the individual may be capable of maintaining gainful employment and such 
employment may indeed assist the psychological readjustment. 
 
It is noteworthy that schizophrenia tends to occur among the young more 
frequently than in the older population. 
 
Paranoid Disorders 
 
The primary features associated with paranoid disorders include persistent 
delusions of persecution and delusional jealousy, as well as resentment and 
anger, which may lead to violence. Grandiosity, delusions of reference, social 
isolation, seclusiveness, and suspiciousness are also hallmarks of this 
personality type. 
 
The general class of paranoid disorders includes a number of subtypes, including 
paranoid disorder, paranoia, shared paranoia, shared paranoid disorder, acute 
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paranoid disorder, and atypical paranoid disorder. 
 
Paranoid individuals are frequently incapable of sustained employment due to 
the interpersonal difficulties they typically experience with others. Several of the 
subtypes of paranoid disorder are quite chronic, although the acute type has a 
typical duration of less than six months, after which gainful employment may be 
possible. It can generally be expected that in cases involving paranoid disorders 
interpersonal difficulties will be the major locus of work problems, although it is 
sometimes possible to work around this handicap vocationally by placing the 
individual in settings where interpersonal contact is kept to a minimum. 
 
Affective Disorders 
 
The major affective, or mood, disorders include bipolar disorder and major 
depression. The distinction between these two subclasses is that in the former 
case there has been a manic episode, in the latter there has not. 
 
The essential feature of a manic episode is a distinct period during which the 
client's primary mood is elevated and expansive. Characteristic associated 
behaviors include hyperactivity, pressure of speech, flight of ideas, inflated self-
esteem, decreased need for sleep, and over-involvement in activities with high 
potential for painful consequences. 
 
The essential features of major depressive episodes include depression with 
associated loss of interest or pleasure in virtually all usual activities and 
pastimes. Accompanying biological symptoms may include appetite disturbance, 
weight change, sleep disturbance, and psychomotor retardation or agitation. 
Decreased energy, feelings of guilt or worthlessness, and suicidal ideation or 
suicidal acts typically complete the clinical picture. 
 
Many individuals with bipolar disorder exhibit significant periods of lucidity 
between manic episodes or mixed manic and depressive behavior. Gainful 
employment is often possible during the acute phases of the disorder and 
individuals may make quite satisfactory vocational adjustments during such time 
periods. 
 
Major Depressive Disorders 
 
The primary feature of this disorder is dysphoric mood. The disturbance tends to 
be quite noticeable, relatively persistent, and typically associated with other 
depressive signs. Such other signs would include appetite disturbance, weight 
change, psychomotor retardation or agitation, sleep disturbance, decreased 
energy, feelings of worthlessness or guilt, difficulty in thought and concentration, 
and suicidal ideation or suicide attempts. 
 
Individuals with major depressions typically lose interest in most activities and 
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are prone to withdraw from friends and family, and neglect hobbies and 
avocations. Delusions or hallucinations are common with probably the most 
frequent delusion revolving about feelings of persecution due to sinfulness or 
inadequacy on the part of the depressed person. 
 
During the acute phase of a major depressive disorder, gainful employment is 
typically out of the question due to the significant and severe interruption of 
normal behavior. Should symptoms remit, however, the individual may 
subsequently be gainfully and satisfactorily employed. 
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